ACLU of Virginia 

530 East Main Street, Suite 310  Richmond, Virginia 23219  (804) 644-8022

September 22, 2011
Via Fax (540-658-6120)
Karen Spillman, Principal

Colonial Forge High School

550 Courthouse Rd.
Stafford, VA  22554

Dear Ms. Spillman:


The ACLU of Virginia has heard reports that Colonial Forge High School has banned the wearing of yellow t-shirts and other apparel showing support for the student who was suspended for running onto the football field in a banana costume.  We have heard that such clothing has been confiscated, that students have been told to take off such clothing, and that some students have been disciplined for wearing it.  


If these reports are accurate, then the school’s actions appear to violate the First Amendment to the United States Constitution.  In Tinker v. Des Moines Indep. Community Sch. Dist., 393 U.S. 503 (1969), the Supreme Court held that students had a right to wear a black armband to school to protest the Vietnam War.  The court noted, “[i]t can hardly be argued that either students or teachers shed their constitutional rights to freedom of speech or expression at the schoolhouse gate.”  393 U.S. at 506.  Thus:
In order for the State in the person of school officials to justify prohibition of a particular expression of opinion, it must be able to show that its action was caused by something more than a mere desire to avoid the discomfort and unpleasantness that always accompany an unpopular viewpoint. Certainly where there is no finding and no showing that engaging in the forbidden conduct would ‘materially and substantially interfere with the requirements of appropriate discipline in the operation of the school,’ the prohibition cannot be sustained.

Id. at 509.


We understand from news reports that some t-shirts were confiscated because students “were whipping them around at the school.”  If this behavior took place in the classroom, and was disruptive, certainly there are some grounds for discipline.  But prohibiting students from merely wearing t-shirts expressing a particular opinion is unconstitutional.  


Based on our understanding of the facts, it appears that some students at your school have strong feelings about the discipline of a fellow student, and that they have chosen to express those feelings in a passive, non-disruptive manner.  We ask that you respect their constitutional right to free speech.

We have invited Colonial Forge students who have had clothing confiscated, have been told to remove their clothing, or have been disciplined to contact us for possible assistance.

If our understanding of the facts of the matter are incorrect, we invite you to provide us with your view of the facts.  If you would like to discuss this matter, please do not hesitate to call me at (804) 644-8080 or email me at rglenberg@acluva.org.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.






Sincerely,






Rebecca K, Glenberg






Legal Director
